Jacob Sheep Society
Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James Street. London on 
Thursday 7th November 2013
Present.

Mr R Locker (Chairman)

Mrs M Leithead (President)

Mr C Richardson (Vice-Chairman)

Dr J G Strong (Treasurer)

Mr G Connor (Field Officer)
Miss Lisa Adams (Breed Promotion Chairman)

Mr J Emberton (Central RCM)

Mrs A Gilbert (South West RCM)

Mrs B Webster (Scotland RCM)

Mr G Haworth (Northern RCM)

Mrs B Gould (Southern RCM)

Mr P Colhoun (Ireland RCM) 

Mrs J King (Eastern RCM)

Mrs S Harries (Wales RCM)

Mrs J Simmons (Assistant Secretary)

1.  Welcome and Opening Remarks
Mr Locker thanked everyone for attending the meeting. He particularly welcomed Mrs Webster, Mrs Gould and Mrs King to their first Council meeting.
He told the meeting that GRS had reported as of 1/11/13 there were 833 paid up members in the Society including 53 new members in 2013. GRS have a potential members log (those who have purchased registered sheep or have made enquiries) of 82.
So far 2013 registration numbers: 284 Males and 1308 Females. 50% of the registrations had been done on line which was the projected expectation of GRS when they took over the administration. 
Council discussed ‘special offers’- reduced rates for membership/joining fee which could be made as incentives to encourage new members to join at events. Council had passed an agreement some years ago that the treasurer could agree to offers being made and Dr Strong said that he would agree an offer with the organiser of an event on an individual basis and asked that they contact him directly.
Council were reminded that anyone joining the Society on or after 1st October does receive five quarters for their membership fee, but this was not applied to lapsed members who were renewing.
Mr Locker reported that GRS had email addresses for 564 members and that a lot of money could be saved if e-mail was used more instead of the post. Regional address lists were available from GRS, or Mr Emberton who had access to read only version of the data. Mr Emberton said that he had found Mailchimp very useful when sending out multi e-mails.
2. Apologies.

None.

3. To Agree the Minutes from March 2013

The minutes were accepted as a true record of the meeting; proposed by Mr Connor seconded by Dr Strong.  They were duly signed by the Chairman. 
4. Matters Arising.

Council referred to the action log. 

Archivist; Still required - an advert on the website had not yielded any interest and Lady Aldington’s daughter had been approached and declined. Council agreed that one of the responsibilities for the President in perpetuity would be to maintain contact with the archives in Reading University.

Young Person of the Year; nominations for this award should be sent to the Field officer.
Articles; it was agreed that Mr Locker and Mr Emberton would work on the updating of the Articles of Association and present a draft to Council in March for discussion; Council would then be offered the new Articles for approval in November 2014 giving time for publication and ratification at the AGM 2015

Letter to Judges; Mr Connor said he was waiting for some replies to the Annual Judges’ Return when these were all in he would liaise with Mr Richardson to write and send a letter to judges’ who it seemed were not complying with the rules. Council agreed.

5. Correspondence.  

Mrs Simmons had passed all correspondence received by her to the relevant person; today a letter from the NSA requesting membership payment had been shown to Mr Connor. Mr Locker told the meeting that Mrs Blacknell had resigned as a JSS representative to the NSA, therefore in line with her resignation, JSS membership would be moved to cover any new representative coming forward and he asked for anyone who may be interested in attending the breed society meetings at Malvern and writing a report for Council to contact Mr Connor. Mrs Gilbert said she would ask Dr Willoughby from her region if she would like to take the role on, having previously attended on our behalf.
Mr Locker said he had received a letter from Dr Nicola Fletcher, about Tay Sachs disease as this was an item on the agenda he would read it out then.
6. Vice Chairman’s Report.

Mr Richardson told the meeting he was working on the Guidance to Regional Council Members;
To advise that a RCM could stand for a second term; that if a RCM could not attend Council they could ask anyone to stand in as their representative, they did not need to nominate a deputy.  To advise of their duties to include: organising a committee to assist them; hold Open Days and other events, including liaising with the Field Officer on judges’ forums and to advise the Field Officer and Chairman the date of events; to nominate a regional Field Officer; to organise the accommodation etc. for AGM weekends (separate guidance notes are available for this); a biennial flock assessment (annual assessments are too costly for the Society to fund - Wales region fundraises to pay for their assessment alternate years); to welcome new members by email or phone call when details are supplied by GRS; to keep the Regional webpage up to date (directly or in liaison with the web team) and run a Facebook section; to nominate a committee member for Breed Promotion and to liaise with Breed Promotion when national events are held in the region; to liaise with the auctioneers and the Field Officer to organise Official Shows and Sales; to hold a regional AGM where minutes should be taken, a copy of which should be sent to the Chairman for information; to manage the regions finances – liaise with the Treasurer who will give guidance and a £100 float can be arranged. Dr Strong told the meeting that Regional finances would be controlled as required by HMRC but he would speak personally to RCMs to offer advice and guidance to work out what works for them within the rules. 

Mr Emberton asked if the guidance notes could be circulated to experienced RCMs before publication as they may be able to add helpful suggestions, this was agreed.
Council discussed the roles of Regional Committees; RCMs were advised that they are the only person elected to Council by the members and that they appoint a committee to assist them; the committee is to support the RCM, not the RCM to serve the committee.

Council discussed the help available to new RCMs, it was suggested that they speak with other experienced RCMs and if possible a handover period liaising with the retiring RCM would be best. The Chairman said he would make sure he introduced new RCMs to people who could assist them; the website team would be willing to help with the webpage. Mrs Gould suggested that an information pack was made available and it was agreed that Mr Richardson would work with new RCMs and include their suggestions within the RCM guidelines. 
The final draft of the guidelines would be presented to Council March 2014.

7 Grassroots Update

Mr Locker and Mr Richardson had met with GRS during the Melton Show and Sale. They had discussed; that members had been informed that all cheques for membership and registration should be made payable to the JSS: Birth Notification; every lamb born is notified on line to GRS, this would be free of charge but available only online. To register a lamb at a later date one click on its details would notify GRS that the lamb should be registered; Mr Locker said this system would give the Society a good idea of the number of lambs born to registered flocks and a better understanding of the population size. Miss Adams asked if this would be protected so that anyone other than the breeder could not access the list and register lambs, Mr Locker said he would check that this was the case: Naming of rams; this was considered to be useful to members particularly when checking breeding in Show and Sale catalogues, therefore if members did not name a ram the system would number them as Ram 1, Ram 2 etc. 
Council discussed using the GRS data and Mr Emberton reminded RCMs that as he had access to read only data he could supply lists of members. Mrs Simmons said that GRS were working on getting all BACS reports up to date.

Mrs King asked why a new certificate was not available on line; this is due to there being a charge of £2 and was advised that members could e-mail a request. She said some members had experienced a delay when dealing with GRS. Mrs Leithead said this was most likely due to the clearance of cheques; GRS need to see payments cleared before processing any requests. 
Council agreed that generally that GRS was an excellent choice of administration. 

8 Reports from the Regions

The reports having been previously circulated, Council only dealt with matters requiring its attention.

Scotland; will need the JSS stand for the NSA event. Miss Adams said that the boards are held at the home of Mrs Rushbrooke and are available to all regions; regions should provide their own photographs and information for the boards. 

South: is the JSS Logo available for members to use as they wish e.g. on meat boxes and wool products. Council discussed the possible uses for the logo and the possible consequences of its use, a disclaimer would need to be in place as the JSS could not guarantee any product. There being no regulations at present Council decided to leave the matter with Breed Promotion to resolve and report back to Council.
Council discussed which logo, of the two used should become the official one. Miss Adams confirmed that the artist of the second more recent logo, Caroline Gould, had given permission for its use. Miss Adams to confirm regarding copyright and Mr Locker proposed that the choice between the two be ratified at the next AGM in Ireland. Agreed.
Ireland: the matters raised would be covered in the Field Officers report and the discussion on Tay Sachs.

South West: a request for funding and advice for organising a Young Shepherds’ Day; funding requests should be made through the Field Officer who would ask the Treasurer to release the funds if the event meets the criteria that it is solely for the education of young people between the ages of 12 and 25. Regional finances had been discussed earlier. Show and Sale to be discussed in the F.O. report.  A complaint about the erroneous summary of registrations sent to members from GRS had been made; GRS have apologised and the correct summaries are now sent out. NSA representation, no one had attended the last Breed Society meeting at Malvern, it was explained that Mrs Blacknell had resigned as the JSS representative and a new person was sought. Mrs Gilbert said she would ask a SW member if she would be willing to stand.
Mr Locker thanked all the RCMs for all their hard work and said he had enjoyed visiting the Open Days he had been to. It was suggested that members from all regions were invited to every event, and that RCMs should inform each other and members from neighbouring counties. 
9. Treasurer’s Report.

Dr Strong had prepared a draft copy for discussion of the accounts year ending September 2013.
He said that the investments have done well and he would watch carefully that this continued for the future. It had been successful financially moving monies from the CCLA Deposit fund to equity investments and reminded Council that charities can only put money into certain funds approved by the Charity Commission. The investment income was important as they meant no increase of subscription costs to members and he is watching carefully as to when the best time is to invest the further £15K he was given permission to move at the AGM. Dr Strong said it was important to keep £30K as cash so that the Society could be run for a time if no income was made. 
Mrs King suggested that the funds be moved over into investments in small amounts of £1 – 1.5K instead of waiting for the right time to invest the whole £15K as this evens out the increases and falls of the market. Dr Strong agreed to this and therefore it was carried by Council, with Dr Strong being left to make the decisions as to when and where to move the amounts he saw fit, probably on a 10 monthly basis. 

Dr Strong reported that the accounts looked very positive, partly due to an increase in registration fees.
Regional events should not make either a profit or a loss; Council discussed the best way to use any regional surplus when made; monies can go to the JSS for use towards its charitable aims or can be put to use in the region. In future, however, events should be priced so as to just cover costs with careful budgeting.

Dr Strong pointed out that the sale of merchandise was showing a negative due to having to write off unsold goods. Miss Adams said that this would be unlikely to happen again as she had a new policy of ordering small quantities of goods, to a maximum of 50, although this made some items slightly more expensive it is expected to eliminate the write-off waste.  Goods were only re-ordered when the stock had been cleared. Mr Locker said this was prudent and asked if goods would be available to the regions for any events being held. Miss Adams told Council that regions would be given a selection and any presently unsold goods would be pooled for re-distribution. Miss Adams was asked to look into the pricing of the merchandise on the website as the goods did not appear with the cost. Miss Adams agreed to do so and reminded Council that Paypal is available to purchasers.
Dr Strong asked that Breed Promotion record inventory on the ties and report the value of those still unsold. Miss Adams agreed to do so.

The large donations showing in the accounts are due in part to the donation given by Q Hotels following the 2012 AGM weekend.

Mr Emberton asked if Dr Strong was happy that the income for the Society was sustainable; Council discussed the level of registration fees, subscription charges and the Journal costs. It was agreed that no changes were needed to any of the fees at this time but Council would review this on an annual basis.
Council thanked Dr Strong for all his work keeping the Society accounts.

10. Communications Update

Mr Richardson said that the current Journal was due to be circulated to members around December 1st; he asked if Council thought the show results should continue to be published each year. It was agreed that they should.

The Journal is printed in multiples of four pages so the layout and size is determined by this; Mr Richardson was concerned that many of the regional inserts were a repeat of what was already in the Journal and asked RCMs to be aware of the increased postage costs they potentially added to Journal when being posted out as well as the additional printing cost, and suggested that Regional material, if essential, should be e-mailed/posted out by the RCM.

Mrs Anna Milner does the Journal layout and Council thanked her for her work at this point. Mr Richardson said that if it ever became necessary Sarum Printers would be able to do the layout at a small additional cost if the necessity arose.
Website; Mr Locker said Wales, Scotland and the South West had regional Facebook pages and he wished to encourage this in other regions to give equal coverage to all regions. He told Council that he thought an On-line Editor would be a good thing as a lot of traffic such as photographs and articles were now put on and many regions required help in keeping their pages up to date. At the moment Mrs Rachel Gibbs does all this work; Council thanked her at this point.  The term of office for an On-line Editor was discussed and Mr Locker proposed that the position would not be an elected one nor would the editor join Council, but that it would be a volunteer who would be appointed by Council for a 3 years fixed term and be eligible to stand again indefinitely. Agreed. Mr Locker suggested that the Journal Editor position also be brought in line with the on-line editor, which is a 3 year appointed position. Agreed.
Mr Locker said he would ask Mrs Gibb if she would be prepared to take the position of On-Line Editor. 

Bye-laws Update; Council agreed that Mr Locker, Mr Richardson and Mr Emberton continue to work on this and e-mail a draft copy to Council members in time for a final draft to be ready for March.

When the new Bye-laws are finalised the distribution will be; available to read or download on the website, hard copies to new members; hard copies to members on request.  This will be advertised in the Journal.
11. Field Officer’s Report

Mr Connor said that he thought the Shows and Sales had been successful with the top price of the year being 2,000 guineas for a Hope ram lamb.

St Boswell sale will be held 9/8/14 with Mr Gavin Haworth as judge.
South West region had requested that the Sedgemoor sale become an Official Show and Sale but Mr Connor thought as only 11 sheep of those entered had been brought forward for showing it was not yet ready for that status. Its status would be reconsidered following the 2014 sale.

The Ireland region had requested that the Northern Ireland sale become an official Show and Sale. Mr Connor reported that the sale had been very well supported, and that the region had gained 4 new members through the sale of sheep. He proposed that the sale should become official with himself and Mr Dalrymple to inspect to maintain quality. Agreed.
The Northern Ireland Official show and Sale will be held 16/8/14.

All other Shows and Sales would remain as per 2013.

Mr Locker told the meeting that GRS had catalogued the Worcester Show and Sale successfully. He suggested that all the sales could use them; the organisers will need to liaise with GRS and the auctioneers. GRS will need to liaise with the auctioneers regarding the formatting. The main advantage of using GRS is that they check all the entries plus provide a two generation pedigree.  GRS’s Kinship Programme which advises on the breeding relationship of sheep is available online and is most helpful when checking the sheep for sale. GRS would not be able to process non registered sheep.
Mr Connor reported that to standardise the inspections at all Show and Sales he had given the same seven points of inspection on the sheep to all the inspectors, he felt this had led to fewer sheep being rejected. It was suggested that the seven points were made known to members. Mr Connor agreed and said they were already on the website.  It was suggested that the list was printed on the entry form.
Judges’ Panel List for Approval: Two judges, Mr Robert Price and Mrs Siwan Harries, were moved up to the main panel, subject to them agreeing to the move. Two other candidates had not yet met the full requirements laid down at the time of their applications; it was agreed that Mr Connor would write to them to ask how they would like to proceed. Mr Richardson suggested that they were given the option of attending an assessment day as per the new system. This was agreed.
Judges’ Returns:  Mr Connor said he was awaiting 18 returns from judges and said he would remind judges but if no response was given then Council would be asked to make a decision regarding this. It was suggested that the names of the judges who had not replied be given to their RCMs who would remind them on Mr Connor’s behalf.

Council was told of two judges, Mrs Helen Baillie and Mr John Keats, who had retired from the panel. Council thanked the judges for their work over the years and Mr Connor agreed to write to them.

Appendix Inspections and Costs:  Council discussed the merits and otherwise of the appendix system but agreed it would remain in place. Mr Connor told Council that the system was very costly to the Society because judges were travelling long distances to inspect the sheep; the current inspection costs are £12 per ewe to the maximum of £72 or if there were 10 or more ewes £8 per head. Council all agreed that the costs were not sensible and would not cover expenses.
Council discussed the costs and pricing and Dr Strong said that a minimum not a maximum charge should be put in place, all agreed.

Council voted on two price scales a) £150.00 or £20 per ewe whichever is greater – 8 votes





   b) £200.00 or £20 per ewe whichever is greater – 5 votes

There was one abstainer;  therefore a) was carried.

The new pricing of £150.00 or £20 per ewe will take effect 1/1/14

Judges’ Assessment Day: This was considered a successful day; 3 candidates attended; Mr Chris Slee and Mr Simon Jones will go forward to the next stage of qualification and for discussion by Council in November 2014
Mr Connor reported that he attended two Open Days and judges’ seminars during 2013, these had been well attended and he had received positive feedback, he thought the format of Q & A worked well. He hoped to attend more in 2014 and asked that RCMs give him the dates of the seminars ASAP.
A complaint had been made during 2013 that a shearling showing 4 broad teeth was not placed at a show. Council discussed the matter and Mr Richardson proposed all judges would be advised thus:

‘It is our expectation that male and female shearlings will show no more than two broad teeth and judges will be advised to penalise shearlings showing four broad teeth’. Agreed

Flock Competition Costs. At present the entry fee for the biennial flock competitions is £15 which is not covering the costs to the Society. Council agreed to increase the costs and voted on two fees 
a) £20 per flock – 4 votes
        
b) £25 per flock – 10 votes

Therefore the charges of £25 will apply in 2014

Regional Field Officers:  Mr Richardson told Council that not all regions have a Field Officer; that if the National Field Officer could not attend an event he was able to nominate a representative of his own choosing. To this end Mr Connor would prefer to nominate Mr Scott Dalrymple as someone with whom he was used to working rather than having up to eight different Regional Field Officers which would be less consistent. It was felt that a nominated deputy would be of great assistance to Mr Connor. Mr Emberton said that it was not necessary to officially appoint a deputy as the choice of representative was already Mr Connor’s. However Council supported the idea.  It was proposed by Mr Richardson and seconded by Mrs Leithead that Mr Scott Dalrymple be nominated as Deputy Field Officer. Carried.

Tay Sachs: Mr Locker reminded Council that an article edited by Mr Richardson had been published in the Journal outlining the disease Tay Sachs, and members had been invited to report their experiences. A sub-committee had been formed with the strategy of ‘a watching brief’ from Council. Mr Colhoun had requested that the JSS fund some testing of anonymous flocks in his Regional Report and the Chairman had received a letter on the subject from Dr Nicola Fletcher which was read to Council.

Council had a meaningful discussion, lasting over an hour on all aspects of the disease and were sympathetic to those whose sheep had been affected. After a long debate Council were in agreement that at this time there was not enough information to act upon and that Council should wait until an imminent paper was published by researchers of the disease and sent to veterinary surgeons; advice could then be sort from vets as Council members agreed that they did not have sufficient knowledge upon which to make decisions on behalf of the Society. 
The proposal by Mr Colhoun that three flocks be tested for the disease anonymously  and the costs be paid for by the Society was rejected unanimously.

Mr Locker proposed that the subcommittee continue the strategy of ‘a watching brief’. Agreed unanimously. 
Mrs King suggested that the RCVS was approached to ask if research was being done by them on the disease.

12. Breed Promotion Report.

The report having been previously circulated Council discussed:

Donating £200 for a commemorative brick on the new grandstand at Kent County Show  – declined.
The roles and responsibilities of the Breed Promotion Committee; Miss Adams asked Council how they saw these and asked for guidance from Council. Following discussion including promoting the breed at events, advertising and press releases, merchandising and publication of information leaflets, which Mrs Webster said were needed in the regions to hand to potential members and purchasers of sheep, suggesting various formats, it was agreed that a subcommittee of Miss Adams, Mr Locker, Mr Richardson and Mrs Webster discuss all the matters further but that the publication of information leaflets takes priority.
13. 2014 AGM Weekend

Mr Colhoun told Council that all arrangements were confirmed and that the AGM booking forms had been produced to go out with the next Journal. Payment to the hotel in Dublin could be made directly to them by members booking rooms and card payments would be the easiest method to facilitate the conversion of euros. A bus was being organised to take members to the visits and anyone arriving by air would be offered lifts to the hotel by the Ireland members. 

The Chairman said that he was looking forward to the visit and he was sure there would be an excellent turnout.

14. 2015 AGM Weekend Early Arrangements

A report from Mr Emberton had been previously circulated and Mr Emberton asked Council’s permission to make a provisional booking at the Mickleover Court, near Derby, at the rate of £124 per double room per night dinner, bed and breakfast. One invitation had already been received for a flock visit and Mr Emberton said he had no doubt further ones would follow. Agreed.

15. AOB

Mrs Simmons asked if Council would like to purchase champion male and female rosettes for the Shows and Sales. Agreed.
Mr R Bramley was thanked for keeping the show diary online and asked to continue to keep it for 2014

Mrs Leithead proposed a vote of thanks to the Chair.
16. Date of Next Meeting

Thursday  6th March 2014

